Shelby County Plan Commission

Meeting Minutes

April 1, 2008
Members Present:
Carolyn Blackford

Kevin Carson

Ann Sipes

Doug Warnecke

Richard Whelen

Members Absent:
none

Staff Present:
Amy Dillon

Mark McNeely

Call to Order and Roll Call:
Kevin Carson called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm in Room 208 A at the Court House Annex.  

Approval of Minutes:
Ann Sipes moved to approve the minutes of the March 4, 2008 meeting, and Carolyn Blackford seconded the motion.   The motion was approved 5-0.  The minutes were signed.  

Public Hearings:
Kevin Carson began the public hearing portion of the meeting by explaining the proceedings for the petitions.

Old Business:
None

New Business:

BZA 2008-06 Indiana-American Water Company Special Exception c/o Steve Schrumpf of McNeely, Stephenson, Thopy and Harrold 2150 Intelliplex Drive Suite 100, Shelbyville.  The owner of the property is Indiana-American water Co., Inc of 555 East County Line Road, Suite 201, Greenwood, Indiana.  The engineer representing the petitioner is David Elmer of Indiana-American Water Co., Inc.  The address of Tract A is approximately 7850 West 525 North, while the address of Tract B is approximately 4800 North 825 West.  The current zoning of the property is A (Agricultural).  The existing use of the property is agricultural.  The petitioner seeks approval of a special exception to use the subject property for a utility service facility (well field and water treatment plant)  (Sugar Creek Township, Sections 1 and 12).

Amy Dillon read the petition into the record and indicated to the Board that she had received proof of publication in the newspaper and proof of notification to the adjoining property owners.  Dillon gave a brief overview of the request.  She explained that a utility service facility is a special exception use in the agricultural zoning district as well as in the commercial zoning districts and industrial zoning districts.  Because the property is zoned A, the petitioner is required to request special exception approval.  She indicated that there is a stipulation in the ordinance that states that the, “site shall be screened from adjoining residential properties with landscaping, or an opaque wooden fence or wall to a height of at least six feet.”  She noted that the proposed development may require screening but that the requirement for screening would be further evaluated during the site plan review process.

Steve Schrumpf presented his clients’ case to the Board of Zoning Appeals.  He introduced David Elmer, project engineer, to the board.  He indicated that they are requesting approval of a special exception to allow for the development of the subject property as a utility service facility.  He believes that all state statute requirements have been met.  He explained that Shelbyville is currently served by Indiana-American Water Company by a well field that is located approximately five miles to the immediate west of Shelbyville in Hendricks Township. Water is pipe approximately five miles from the existing well field to the City of Shelbyville through a 20-inch pipe.  The existing well field has been in existence for eighteen years, and it pumps roughly 3 million gallons a day to Shelbyville.  In the summer, it can go above 4 million gallons.  The existing plant has a capacity of around 5 million gallons.  As Shelbyville grows, there will be a need for increased capacity.  Indiana-American plans to begin construction of this well field in the July of 2008.  It is anticipated that it will come online in September of 2009.  It would likely connect to the Shelbyville facility around the year 2011.  In the meantime, the well field will serve properties to the west. He indicated that the project would benefit the community as a whole.  He noted that his clients plan to comply with the screening requirements set forth in the County’s ordinance.  He added that the well field proposal complements the County and City Comprehensive Plans because this will aid in future growth plans.  He noted that this is a typical project t for Indiana-American Water Co.  He noted that the company has included provisions in its application that are state mandated that require them repair or replace wells on adjoining properties that are adversely affected as a result of the development of the well field or to provide public water service to those property owners that experience well problems.  These provisions are to be paid for by the applicant and the property owner who is affected can determine which option they would like to implement.  He concluded by requesting approval of the requested special exception.

None one spoke in support of the petition.  

Seven individuals spoke in opposition to the petition. Jerry Esslinger was the first to speak about the petition.  He expressed concern about drawdown of his spring fed pond.  He wanted to know how they would remedy damage to his pond.  He asked how Indiana-American Water defines “negatively affected.” 

Brad Stansbury spoke next about the petition.  He asked how they would determine individual impact on privately owned wells.  He stated that he does not live in Shelbyville, but it is being built to serve Shelbyville.  He wanted to know if water service would be offered to be supplied to the residents of Fairland.  He asked what kind of impact the well field would have on Sugar Creek.     

Mary Ann Turner spoke next.  She indicated that she had submitted a letter to the Plan Commission office the week before.  She asked if it would be read into the record.

Jerry Esslinger asked if it would be mandatory for the area residents to hook onto the public water supply, and if so would they be required to pay for this forced connection.

Brook Mount asked how the project would change the property.  He explained that he was an adjoining property owner.  He wanted to know if the woods would be removed, if easements would be altered or affected, if it would change the type of farming practices implemented currently.  

Herman Boyd questioned if Indiana-American would be held responsible for problems with private wells in the area.  He indicated that he had never had problems with his well and that he was concerned that this well field would cause his well to go dry.  He indicated that he had made improvements to the “dead-end road” that serves the lower portion of his property, and he wanted to ensure that it would not be blocked. 

Bill Turner referred to the letter that he and his wife had previously submitted.  He asked how far to the west the well field would serve.  He stated that he heard that it would serve Greenwood.  He questioned why this Board is just now hearing this matter when it appears that Indiana-American is already proceeding with the project.  He noted that he is aware that the water company has already purchased easements along Rock Lane Road.

Mark Miller stated that he has some concerns about the project.  He indicated that the pond on his property is already adversely affected by farming irrigation.  He wanted to know how this would be addressed if the wells drew down his pond.  He also asked how much noise pollution would be associated with the operation of the treatment facility.  He concluded by stating that he does not like that we are sending the County’s water to Johnson County.

Dillon read a letter into the record. The letter was from Bill and Mary Ann Turner.  

Steve Schrumpf and David Elmer offered a rebuttal to the public comment. Steve Schrumpf addressed the non-engineering related issues.  He stated that some of the water from this site would be supplied to Greenwood.  He explained that this is a water of the State; therefore, water can be sent from Shelby County to Johnson County.  He added that easements have been secured in Johnson County.  He stated that this well field would benefit Shelby County.  He indicated that the water company cannot require anyone to connect to the public water supply system.  The Health Department could require this, but the water company could not.  He noted that the noise pollution from the site is minimal.  He stated that the water pumps make no more noise than a standard heat pump or air conditioning unit for a home.  

David Elmer then addressed the engineering concerns related to the project.  Elmer indicated that Indiana-American Water Company is required by state statute to mitigate any negative impact on adjoining properties’ wells.  He indicated that this summer they will begin a well survey program.  If homeowners within a predetermined radius would like to participate in a well monitoring program, Indiana-American will be able to document the impact of their wells on private wells within the area. He stated again that they will be required to mitigate any adverse impacts on the wells.  He indicated that the definition of negative impact is if a privately owned well is not producing as it previously had.  The negative impact consideration is applied to the duration of the well field.  The initial plant is expected to produce 3 million gallons of water day, and if the plant is ever expanded, the negative impact criteria applies then as well.  Drawdown of ponds are addressed in the same way as that of private wells.  He would like to work with the property owner to determine preliminary elevations of the pond.  If the well field adversely impacts the pond, the water company would be required to mitigate the damage to the pond as well.  He does not anticipate that the well fields will adversely impact Sugar Creek at all.  He noted that he believes that farming techniques in the well field were addressed during the purchase of the subject property.  He indicated that his company would work with the adjoining property owners to ensure that proper access is provided to their properties. He also noted that they plan to work with adjoining farmers regarding chemical application and farming practices.  Elmer explained that Indiana-American has two options for access to their well field.  He indicated that the company will work with property owners to access the well field. He added that the existing well field has a five million gallon capacity.  This well field will provide additional water to Shelbyville and surrounding areas.  

After questions and discussion from the Board, Doug Warnecke made a motion to vote on the petition with the following stipulations:

1. The Utility Service Facility use is subject to condition 27 in the Shelby County Zoning Ordinance, which states that the “site shall be screened from adjoining residential properties with landscaping, or an opaque fence or wall to a height of at least six feet.”  Appropriate screening should be required for the portions of the subject property that adjoin residential properties.

2. Should the water treatment facility negatively impact the privately owned wells (quality or quantity) on surrounding properties, Indiana-American Water Company shall replace the well, replace the pump or provide a connection to the landowner at the choice of the landowner and at the expense of the Indiana-American Water Company.

3. Indiana-American Water Company shall acquire all necessary easements to access their property.

4. Indiana-American Water Company must comply with all mandates set forth by the Indiana Department of Natural Resources.

5. Indiana-American Water Company shall mitigate any adverse impacts to ponds in the area.

Ann Sipes seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by a vote of 5-0.  Mark McNeely presented the Findings of Fact to the Board, and they affirmed that these were the basis for their decision.

BZA 2008-07 Laura Isbell Use Variance c/o Dick Kitchin, Carpenter Realtors 1011 North Riley Highway, Shelbyville.  The address of the subject property is 2180 East 100 North.  The current zoning of the property is A.  The existing use of the property is single-family residential with an agricultural horse barn.  The petitioner seeks approval of a use variance to allow horses on less than five acres of property that is zoned A located at 2180 East 1000 North  (Van Buren Township, Section 10).

Amy Dillon read the petition into the record and indicated that she had proof of publication in the newspaper and proof of notification to the neighboring property owners.  Dillon provided background information about the case to the Board.  The owners are requesting to keep horses on a 4.15-acre tract.  The current county ordinance states that you must have 5-acres in order to have livestock on your property.  Horse have been kept on the property in the past.  The petitioners are required to request the subject variance because of the change in ownership and because there was a discontinuance of keeping livestock on the property.   

Dick Kitchin presented the case to the Board.  He is a real estate agent for Carpenter Realtors.  He indicated that the aerial photos included with application easily depict the location of the subject property.  He noted that there are two large barns, a single-family home and fenced areas on the property.  He indicated that the petitioner is attempting to purchase the property, and a condition of purchasing the property is that a variance to keep horses on the property be granted.  

No one spoke in favor of the petition.  

One individual expressed concern about the petition.  Rollie Walker stated that he is not opposed to the petitioner having horses on the property, but he noted that he had three concerns.  He requested that the new owner re0survey the property.  He believes that there is a property line discrepancy between his property and the subject property.  He asked how many horses the petitioner plans to keep on the property.  He concluded by asking how the petitioner plans to dispose of the manure.

Dick Kitchin and Laura Isbell offered a rebuttal to the concerns of the adjoining landowner.  Kitchin indicated that his client does not have a staked survey.  He noted that a majority of the property is used for pasture.  He noted that he does not know how many horses were previously kept on the property, but he did note that there are eight stalls in the barns.  Isbell stated that she only intends to keep three horses on the property.  Isbell explained that she would clean the stalls every day and every six weeks the manure is hauled away to a clean fill site.

After questions and comments from the board, Doug Warnecke made a motion to vote on the petition with the following stipulations:

1. There shall be no more than three horses kept on the property at any one time.

Ann Sipes seconded the motion.  The petition was approved by a vote of 5-0.  Mark McNeely presented the Findings of Fact to the Board, and they affirmed that these were the basis for their decision.  

BZA 2008-08 Doug and Terri Wildrick Use Variance c/o Doug Wildrick, 1459 East 425 North, Shelbyville.  The address of the subject property is 1459 East 425 North.  The current zoning of the property is RE.  The existing use of the property is residential.  The petitioner seeks approval of a use variance to operate a specialty automotive repair and supply business from a detached garage located on residential property located at 1459 East 425 North  (Marion Township, Section 9).

Amy Dillon read the petition into the record and indicated that she had proof of publication to the newspaper and proof of notification to the neighboring property owners.  Dillon provided background information about the case to the Board.  She noted that the subject property is zoned RE, and that the petitioner has a detached garage on the subject property that he desires to use for his business.  She noted that several stipulations for approval are recommended in the staff report.

Doug Wildrick presented the case to the Board.  He explained that he owns a vintage auto company and that he is requesting a variance to operate the company from his property.  

Dillon read two letters of support into the record.  The letters were from Kevin Brandson and Barbara and Randall McNeely.

No one spoke against the petition.

After questions and comments from the board, Kevin Carson made a motion to vote on the petition with the following stipulations:

1. There shall be no more than six cars parked outside on the property at any one time.

2. The hours of operation shall be from 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m.

3. The business may operate Monday through Saturday.

4. Any signage added to the site to advertise the business shall strictly comply with the sign code provisions for the RE zoning district outlined in Chapter 9 of the Zoning Ordinance.

5. Any lighting added to the site shall not adversely impact the adjoining properties.  

Doug Warnecke seconded the motion.  The petition was approved by a vote of 5-0.  Mark McNeely presented the findings of fact to the Board, and they affirmed that these were the basis for their decision.  

Discussion

Michael Hitch Use Variance Compliance Report

Amy Dillon noted that the Board determined last month that Hitch was in compliance.  Since last month’s meeting, an adjoining property owner attempted to obtain a permit to run a business from his property.  When the Plan Commission staff indicated that he would need to obtain a variance, he declined to move forward with his request.  He did, however, proceed to file a complaint against Hitch. The adjoining property owner indicated that Hitch had cars displayed for sale out next to State Road 44.  Chris Schuck from the Plan Commission office visited the site, and no cars were displayed for sale on the property.  Hitch has received all of the proper permits to begin construction of the new building for the property.  He is arranging for the demolition of the old building and the start of construction for the new building.  The Board determined that they would like Hitch to appear before them at the May 7, 2008 meeting.

Craig Bridgers/Olde Geneva Dairy Case Update

Dillon noted that the Bridgers case is still pending in the legal system.    She read an update letter from Brady Rife, the County’s attorney for this case, into the record.  It highlighted that Rife is working a great deal on this matter, and it seems that we are still on track for the court date in May.  

County Ordinance Update 

Dillon noted progress is constantly being made on the review of Draft B.  Five meetings have been held to date, and others are planned.  She indicated that the committee is taking its time so that the County will not have to go through this same process again in upcoming years.

Donal and Margaret Brunk Compliance Report

Dillon updated the Board on the Donal and Margaret Brunk case.  She indicated that she has been in monthly contact with their attorney, but nothing has been filed to date.  She noted that they plan to file a petition to rezone the property, but they have not done so yet.  She added that the Board stipulated that they file something by March and that the month of March had obviously passed.  She noted that she would be willing to send a letter to their attorney indicating that their deadline has passed and that they are still in non-compliance.  She indicated that she would request them to file a formal petition or appear at the next Board of Zoning Appeals meeting.  The Board requested that she do so.

Adjournment:
With no further business to come before the Board, Doug Warnecke moved to adjourn, and Ann Sipes seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned.


​​​​​​​President                        
Date


Secretary  


Date  

